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Living into the 2030 Vision: Let’s Start With Why 

 In the prayer after communion, I often share these words: Thank you, O Christ, 
for this feast of life. We are fed by your love; we are strengthened by your life. We 
are sent forth into this world to live into the visions God has laid on our hearts. We 
are now commissioned to: feed as we have been fed, forgive as we have been for-
given, love as we have been loved. 
  This prayer is a reminder for me of why… why we gather as a community to cel-
ebrate rites of passages … why we give of ourselves in service and resources … why 
we sing and ring with passion, share meals around a table and build relationships 
across the generations… and yes, a reminder of why we have meetings.  
  This summer I have been fed by the gifts you have shared in our worship series 
based around contemplative practices. You have opened yourselves up and been 
vulnerable; shared your photos and your words, your memories and insights. You 
have filled our Offering Tree with leaves of hopes, and prayers, and promises. You 
have fed me. Thank you for offering windows into your souls. 
  As Play and Pray July fades into August, the church calendar will again become 
populated with meetings and events. My hope and prayer is that we can keep up 
this spirit of openness to meet God in new ways. In this issue you will find more in-
formation about the ways we are living into our Journey to 2030 vision to: 
 

  Open our doors wide in welcome, inviting all to join us in community, worship, 
service, and fellowship. 

 Embark together on a life-long journey of faith formation. 
 Partner with other faith groups and local organizations to pool resources, form 

community, and work together in service of God’s love and justice. 
 

  On August 10 we will partner four other faith communities to host the first ecu-
menical Meridian Township Pride Worship Service. Later in the day we will have a 
table at the Pride Festival. 
 On August 11 We need your voices to help shape our faith formation program 
for children, youth and adults. Join us for our Education Retreat following worship. 
  On August 17 we will build friendships across the generations as we watch the 
Lansing Lugnuts play the West Michigan Whitecaps. 
 (more info on the three events above on next page) 
  Bring your enthusiasm, passion, and your “wouldn’t be cool if….” ideas to our 
All Church Planning Retreat on Wednesday, August 28 from 5:30 – 8:30 p.m. (includes 
dinner!). This is for everyone in the church – not just those who are serving on com-
mittees. 
  May this be a season where we truly embrace these words: “We are sent forth into 
this world to live into the visions God has laid on our hearts.”  Pastor Lisa 
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Women’s Dinner  

Out in August 
 

 Our next Women’s Dinner Out is 
scheduled for Monday, August 5, at 
5:30 p.m. at Hop Cat, 300 Grove St., 
East Lansing.  
 If you will be attending, please 
notify Candy Boldrey by Sunday, Au-
gust 4. Her email address is cbold67 
at gmail dot com (standard email 
setup) and phone number is (859) 
421-0014.  
 This is our chance to try a res-
taurant close to campus while the 
MSU students are on summer break. 

PCO Out on the Town:  Lansing Lugnuts 
 Join fellow PCO parishioners on to cheer on the Lansing 
Lugnuts on Saturday, August 17 at 7:05 p.m. . In addition to 
the game (against the West Michigan Whitecaps, by the way), 
the evening is a Faith & Family Night, including a pre-game 
Faith All-Star lineup! Hint: you might recognize a member of 
our church on the field! To cap it all off, there will be a spec-
tacular LAFCU Fireworks show following the game. 
 Tickets are approximately $13. To facilitate a group book-
ing, please let us know how many in your party by  or con-
tacting Deb Major or a member of Parish Life Committee by 
Sunday, August 11. We’ll collect money for tickets closer to 
the event.  
 

Adult Education Survey 

 The Adult Christian Education Committee would love 
your feedback on our programs as we look toward future 
planning. Please fill out the survey here: https://
tinyurl.com/mwafzfcx before  August 5! Thank you! 

Birthday Cake Sunday 

 We will celebrate our August Birth-

days on Sunday, August 18. Happy 

August Birthday, Dear Leos and Vir-

gos!  If you celebrate your birthday 

in August, please check the Birthday 

List posted on the kiosk in Fellow-

ship Hall and add your name by Sun-

day, August 11, if it is not there. 

https://tinyurl.com/mwafzfcx
https://tinyurl.com/mwafzfcx
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Youth Parents’ Night Out  monthly meetings resume in August on the third Thursdays at 8:00 p.m. at Joe's on Jolly, 
2364 Jolly Road, Okemos.  (August 15, September 19, October 17, November 15) 

Child and Vulnerable Adult Protection Policy: 

 Update and Training 

 Sunday, August 25, 2024—11:30 a.m. -12:30 p.m. 
  

PCO’s Policy on caring for minors and vulnerable adults is being updated. Come and learn our policies and proce-
dures for caring for these populations, volunteers, and the Church. Open to everyone, required for those who 
work with children, youth, and vulnerable adults. The hour will include education on the policy and how to iden-
tify potential red flags. Youth and children welcome. Please see Zach Krawczyk or Rebecca Mattern for more in-
formation.  
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Adult Christian Education & Fellowship Opportunities 
 Some PCO groups will begin meeting again in August, while others are waiting until September.  Password for most 
Zoom meetings is 48864. Here’s who’s meeting this month as of this writing:  

SUNDAYS 
Writing Life’s Stories—Monthly, 1st Sundays, 2:00 
p.m. Zoom # 848 6124 7191. Next meeting is Sunday, 
August 4.  
 

Adult Education—Weekly, 11:30 a.m. in person and 
on Zoom 434 304 558 resumes on Sunday, August 11 
at 11:30 a.m.   
 

TUESDAYS 
Men’s Group on Zoom at 8:00 a.m. every week on 
Tuesday. Zoom #813 7514 8286 

WEDNESDAYS 
Caregiver Support Group-Monthly, 4th Wednesdays at 
5:00 p.m. on Zoom. Wednesday, August 21.  
Zoom # 517-329-2320; Passcode hello 
 

THURSDAYS 
Adult Bible Study– Weekly,  9:30 a.m. Scheduled to re-
sume on Thursday, August 15 Zoom: https://
msu.zoom.us/j/5147440526  

https://okemospres.us4.list-manage.com/track/click?u=b4f1ead83a4f988930c4745e1&id=6a33f92ec4&e=48e5dc1752
https://okemospres.us4.list-manage.com/track/click?u=b4f1ead83a4f988930c4745e1&id=6a33f92ec4&e=48e5dc1752
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PCO Library News 
 Take a look at the round table in the PCO Library! You will find ten new books added this summer. Here are brief 
descriptions of four of the titles (all quotes are from the publishers): 
 Reading Genesis by Marilynne Robinson 
 “One of our greatest novelists and thinkers presents a radiant, thrilling interpretation of the book of Genesis. Robin-
son’s Reading Genesis is a powerful consideration of the profound meanings and promise of 
God’s enduring covenant with humanity. This magisterial book radiates gratitude for the 
constancy and benevolence of God’s abiding faith in Creation.” 
 Solito: A Memoir by Javier Zamora 
 “A young poet tells the inspiring story of his migration from El Salvador to the United 
States at the age of nine in this gripping memoir of bravery, hope, and finding family. A 
memoir as gripping as it is moving, Solito provides an immediate and intimate account not 
only of a treacherous and near-impossible journey, but also of the miraculous kindness and 
love delivered at the most unexpected moments.” 
 Zero at the Bone: Fifty Entries Against Despair by Christian Wiman 
 “  Few contemporary writers ask the questions about faith, morality, and God that 
Wiman does, and even fewer—perhaps none—do so with his urgency and eloquence. He 
lays the motion of his mind on the page in this genre-defying work, an indivisible blend of 
poetry, criticism, theology, and searing memoir.” 
 In the Margins: A Transgender Man’s Journey with Scripture  
 by Shannon T.L. Kearns 
 “Moving the conversation beyond transgender inclusion to demonstrate the unique 
and vital theological insights transgender Christians can provide the church. In each chapter, Shannon shows how Bible 
stories have helped him make sense of his own identity, and how those same stories can unlock the transformative 
power of faith for those willing to listen with an open mind.” 
 This is just a sampling of our exciting new books! We also added new titles by John Pavlovitz, Anne Lamott, Christine 
Blasey Ford, Beth Nguyen, Amy Butler, and Sarah McCammon.  As always, these new books are available for you to bor-
row. Please follow the simple instructions posted in the library. 
 Kathi Cook 

Solito: A Memoir by Javier 
Zamora is one of several 
new books available. 

Celebrating the Ministry  

of Rev. Peggy Casteel-Hutson 
 Pastor Peggy Casteel-Hutson, PCO’s for-
mer interim Pastor (2020 – 2021), has officially 
retired from active ministry. Peggy's retirement 
will be recognized by the Presbytery of Lake Mich-
igan at its September 14 meeting. Pastor Lisa and 
three Elders from our Session will be on hand to 
celebrate this ministry milestone.  
 If you would like to pass on a card or note 
of celebration for Pastor Peggy, please drop it off 
at the church office by Thursday, September 12 
and Pastor Lisa will deliver them to Peggy at the 
Presbytery meeting.  

Confirmation Class 
Youth 8th grade and older 

Interest Meeting for Parents and Youth:  
August 25 at 5:00 p.m.   

 The tradition of confirmation has long been to welcome 
youth into membership into the church. Often, they join and 
disappear. This year’s mission—based curriculum approaches 
confirmation as: 
• A beginning point, rather than an ending point  
• Building relationships and a sense of belonging 
• Confirming youth into a lifelong journey of faith formation 
• Engaging the world through a lens of Christian faith 
 Confirmation Sunday is September 8 as we bless students 
into their journey of learning what it means to follow Christ. 
Classes will meet monthly on the 
first Sunday and there will be 
retreats built in as well.  
 Please Contact Pastor Lisa 
Schrott or Rebecca Mattern for 
more information and to sign up!  

Pastor Peggy led PCO 
through a pandemic 
and the process of se-
lecting a called and in-
stalled permanent pas-
tor. She has retired from 
active ministry.   
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Policy Report 
By Ellen Hoekstra 

 

 State legislators have finalized the state’s budget. Under Michigan’s constitution, the governor has the authority to 
delete specific items from the budget prior to signing the legislation. To give a hypothetical (and frivolous) example, if 
there were a $500,000 line item to finance a museum  dedicated to the study of albino deer, she can literally take her 
pen and cross it out. 
 Unusually, the biggest controversy regarding this year’s budget has been the school aid budget. Across the state, 
superintendents have been dismayed that for the first time since the 2020-2021 school year, per pupil funding was not 
increased and reductions were made in school-based mental health funding. The total school aid budget will be $20.6 
billion, compared to $21.5 billion in the current budget year, caused in part by the decline in K-12 enrollment. Legisla-
tors and the governor have defended the budget, stating that the reduction in how much districts have to contribute 
to school employee retirement is equal to a 3.9% increase in the per pupil (foundation) allowance. On the bright side, 
funding for students defined as “at risk” has increased by $83 million. Also funding for English language learners in-
creased by $10 million (26%) and will now total $50.2 million. 
 In other parts of the budget, some funding will meet needs for low income people in our area, including $15 mil-
lion to Ingham County for housing programs such as down payment assistance and $1 million for the Lansing City Res-
cue Mission.  
 The total budget devoted to purposes other than education amounts to $59.1 billion. The $15 million that Ingham 
County will receive is part of $100 million for affordable housing to address statewide shortages. This funding had not 
been part of the Governor’s original budget proposal but was added by legislators. The executive budget proposal had 
originally recommended adding $5 million to fund 28 new employees to the Department of Civil Rights to address a 
case backlog, with complaints of alleged discrimination taking an average of 19 months to complete. Ultimately, the 
legislature agreed to adding $2 million. 
Other items of concern: 
• Indigent families receiving food assistance are increasingly being robbed of their much needed benefits. During the 

fiscal year ending September 30, 2023, the state has received and replaced benefits for nearly 600 residents; this 
year, the number of reports of stolen benefits has already doubled. Criminals are using card cloning, skimming, 
and phishing to defraud people of much needed food assistance. Several states have responded to this problem by 
implementing cards with chips. 

• Simbolei Academy, which PCO has supported, recently had a different form of “food theft.”  Andrea and Richard 
Kaitany raise cows to provide milk for their growing teenaged students, one means to keep their school self-
sustaining as possible to maintain low tuition. Sadly, someone has stolen one of Simbolei’s cows. 

Mission Collections 
 Running through August 11, the Mission Committee hopes to collect 500 college-ruled spiral notebooks — the 
kind that are narrowly ruled for Communities in Schools Michigan. CISM received a generous donation of backpacks 
for the students they serve in Ingham County. They are now seeking items needed 
to fill the backpacks.  
 Thanks to those who have already donated. If you haven’t please consider pick-
ing up a few extra notebooks during your back-to-school shopping trips. If you 
would like to help but don’t have time to shop, Committee members will transform 
any cash dropped into the bin into notebooks for needy students. 
 

 Beginning on Sunday, August 4 and running through Friday, August 30, the Mission 
Committee will also be collecting personal hygiene items for EVE (End Violent Encounters). EVE 
supports domestic and sexual abuse survivors on their journey of healing.  They are requesting 
hair care products, body and face washes, beauty products, cotton swabs and pads, lotion, and 
first aid items.  Please drop off any donations in the bin in Fellowship Hall on Sunday mornings 
or during regular church office hours (Tuesdays - Fridays 9:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.)  
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BOOK NOOK  
By Ron Dorr 

A River Runs through It and Other Stories 
by Norman Maclean 

  
A month ago, I watched A River Runs through It for the third time.   Directed by Robert Redford, the movie appeared 

in 1992.  It is one of the top ten movies that I have ever seen. 

 The film is based on Norman Maclean’s book, A River Runs through It and Other Stories, published in 1976.  In Ken-
neth Pierce’s words, the book “is a masterpiece.  It is cast as the story of the author’s relationship to his brother, Paul, 
but it is a narrative of great sweep as well as beauty.  Here the many facets of Maclean (he is a kid from Montana, a stu-
dent of history and theology, a celebrant of the lyric poem, and an apprentice to arts of all kinds, a laconic and imperfect 
servant of brother love) come together.  This is more than stunning fiction:  It is a lyric record of a time and of a life,” 
celebrating art “in nature, in personality, in social intercourse, in fly fishing. . . . This is an extraordinary story.” 

 The story concerns a troubled but caring family, a family in which “there was no clear line between religion and fly 
fishing.”  The two principal characters are the author as a youth and his brother, Paul, three years younger.  Although 
quite different, both boys are tough, taught the Westminster Catechism and the art of fishing by their father, loved and 
re-loved by the women in their lives.  Paul, the reporter, is the prodigal son—a heavy drinker and fighter—so this 
Scottish-Presbyterian family has to struggle with sin and leaving and returning home. 

The heart of A River Runs through It comes in the words by the Presbyterian minister and father of Paul.  “We can 
seldom help anybody.  Either we don’t know what part to give or maybe we don’t like to give any part of ourselves.  
Then, more often than not, the part that is needed is not wanted.  And even more often, we don’t have the part that is 
needed.”  No one can help Paul.  “But you can love completely without complete understanding,” the older brother 
says. Hovering over all of the love and understanding and humor and care and forgiveness lies the mystery of life. 

 In The New Yorker of July 8, 2024, writer Kathryn Schulz introduces Rebecca McCarthy’s new book, Norman Mac-
lean:  A Life of Letters and Rivers, “the first full-length biography” of Maclean, which was “long overdue.”  Schulz’s five-
page review is better than McCarthy’s 250-page book.  In clear and exquisite prose of her own, providing one specific 
detail after another, Schulz answers three questions about Maclean’s prose:  How does he write so well?  What kind of 
person could write this work?  And what is the heart of what Maclean is saying?  McCarthy wanted “to find out some-
thing about Norman’s life and to place him in the two worlds he straddled.”  Maclean, however, straddled three 
worlds—outdoorsman in Montana, incredible teacher at the University of Chicago, and something larger than profes-
sional, or creative writer.  McCarthy’s writing is diffuse, like a leaky firehose spouting 
everywhere.  Though informative, she lacks telling evidence to pertinent questions.  
How did his mother influence Norman?  How did he teach so well?  What specific revi-
sions did Maclean make in his works?    

Absorbing these works in the order in which I have presented them—Redford’s 
movie, the novella itself, Schulz’s review in The New Yorker, and McCarthy’s full-length 
biography of Maclean--might lead you to Norman Maclean’s other masterpiece, pub-
lished posthumously. 

Young Men and Fire (1992) is multi-layered—several stories packed into one solid 

and wondrous book. The first story is the catastrophe of 13 Forest Service smokejump-

ers who lost their lives fighting a forest fire in Mann Gulch, Montana, in August, 1949.  

The second story is that of an inadequate investigation.  The third story is a detective 

story.  Who or what caused the disaster?  How did the crew leader and two smoke-

jumpers survive?  Norman Maclean’s answers to these questions make the story a trag-

edy and elegy of doomed young men.  By the end, the story becomes a religious inquiry 

about identity, mortality, and immortality.  Such nuanced writing is “the brilliance and 

brevity of Norman Maclean’s work.” 

Norman Maclean—author 
and professor—1902—1990 
 



 

8 

Summary of Action  

From the 226th General Assembly of the PC(USA) 
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Summary of Action from PC(USA) GA cont. from previous page 
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